

National Institute for Public Health and the Environment *Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport* 

# Background report on UV radiation and **sunscreen** products

RIVM letter report 2023-0426 A. van Dijk | M. Woutersen

## Background report on UV radiation and sunscreen products

RIVM letter report 2023-0426

#### Colophon

#### © RIVM 2023

Parts of this publication may be reproduced, provided acknowledgement is given to the: National Institute for Public Health and the Environment, and the title and year of publication are cited.

RIVM attaches a great deal of importance to the accessibility of its products. However, it is at present not yet possible to provide this document in a completely accessible form. If a part is not accessible, it is mentioned as such. Also see <a href="http://www.rivm.nl/en/accessibility">www.rivm.nl/en/accessibility</a>

DOI 10.21945/RIVM-2023-0426

A. van Dijk (author), RIVM M. Woutersen (author), RIVM

Contact: Marjolijn Woutersen Veiligheid Stoffen en Producten / Consumenten en Product Veiligheid marjolijn.woutersen@rivm.nl

The investigation and initial report in Dutch was performed by order, and for the account, of the Netherlands Food and Consumer Product Safety Authority (NVWA), within the framework of the Frontoffice. This translation has been performed for the account of the Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport (VWS).

Published by: **National Institute for Public Health and the Environment, RIVM** P.O. Box 1 | 3720 BA Bilthoven The Netherlands <u>www.rivm.nl/en</u>

#### Synopsis

#### Background report on UV radiation and sunscreen products

Exposure to UV radiation has both positive and negative health effects. The positive effects include vitamin D production and lower blood pressure, which protects against heart and vascular disease. The negative health effects are sunburn, skin ageing and skin cancer. These are some of the results presented in an overview document produced by RIVM on the health effects of UV radiation and the functioning of sunscreen products.

Sunscreen products ensure that less UV radiation reaches the skin. The higher a product's Sun Protection Factor (SPF) and the thicker the layer applied to the skin, the more the product protects against sunburn.

It turns out that the layer of sunscreen used in the lab test that determines the SPF is much thicker than the layer applied by consumers (2 mg per square centimetre compared to 0.5 mg). As a result, sunscreen products are often less protective in practice than indicated. SPF50, SPF30 and SPF20, respectively, indicate that people can sit in the sun 50, 30 or 20 times longer without getting sunburnt than without sunscreen. In practice, however, they can only sit in the sun seven, four and two times longer.

Depending on wavelength, UV radiation can be divided into UVA, UVB and UVC radiation. Sunburn is primarily caused by UVB radiation. Sunburn increases the chances of melanoma, the most dangerous form of skin cancer. It was long assumed that only UVB radiation causes skin cancer. However, scientists have increasingly found evidence that UVA radiation also contributes.

Some sunscreen products also protect against UVA radiation to some extent, but the packaging does not clearly indicate how well they do this. There are currently no European labelling requirements to clearly inform consumers about the UVA protection of sunscreen products.

Keywords: UV radiation, SPF, skin cancer, sunscreen, UVA, UVB

#### Publiekssamenvatting

#### Achtergrond rapport UV straling en zonnebrandproducten

Blootstelling aan UV-straling heeft positieve en negatieve effecten op de gezondheid. Positief zijn de aanmaak van vitamine D en een lagere bloeddruk die beschermt tegen hart- en vaatziekten. Negatieve gezondheidseffecten zijn: verbranding van de huid, huidveroudering en huidkanker. Dit en meer blijkt uit dit overzichtsdocument van het RIVM over gezondheidseffecten van UV-straling en de werking van zonnebrandproducten.

Zonnebrandproducten zorgen ervoor dat minder UV-straling de huid bereikt. Hoe hoger de SPF (Sun Protection Factor) en hoe dikker de op de huid aangebrachte laag, hoe meer een product beschermt tegen huidverbranding.

Het blijkt dat bij de test waarmee in het laboratorium de SPF wordt bepaald een veel dikkere laag zonnebrand wordt gebruikt dan de hoeveelheid die consumenten smeren (namelijk 2 in plaats van 0,5 milligram per vierkante centimeter). Hierdoor beschermen zonnebrandproducten in de praktijk veel minder dan staat aangegeven. SPF50, SPF30 en SPF20 geeft aan dat mensen 50, 30 of 20 maal langer in de zon kunnen zitten zonder te verbranden dan zonder te smeren. In de praktijk is dit maar 7, 4 en 2 maal langer.

UV-straling wordt, afhankelijk van de golflengte, onderverdeeld in UVA, UVB en UVC straling. Huidverbranding wordt vooral veroorzaakt door UVB. Een verbrande huid vergroot de kans op melanoom, de gevaarlijkste vorm van huidkanker. Hierdoor was lange tijd de gedachte dat alleen UVB huidkanker veroorzaakt. De laatste jaren vinden wetenschappers steeds meer bewijs dat ook UVA hieraan kan bijdragen.

Sommige zonnebrandproducten beschermen ook in enige mate tegen UVA. Maar hoe goed ze dit doen staat niet duidelijk op de verpakking. Er zijn nu geen Europese voorschriften om consumenten goed te informeren over de beschermende werking van zonnebrandproducten tegen UVA.

Kernwoorden: UV-straling, SPF, huidkanker, zonnebrand, UVA, UVB

#### Contents

#### Summary – 9

#### 1 Introduction – 11

#### 2 The health effects of UV radiation – 13

- 2.1 UV radiation 13
- 2.2 Erythema (skin burn, sunburn) and the UV Index -15
- 2.3 Skin cancer 17
- 2.3.1 Is there a threshold dose for skin cancer? -20
- 2.3.2 Increased evidence of elevated melanoma risk from UVA radiation -21
- 2.3.3 Dose-response relationships and dose quantities 22
- 2.3.4 Vitamin D 23

#### 3 Vulnerable target groups for exposure to UV radiation – 27

#### 4 Protection against UVA and UVB radiation – 29

- 4.1 Difference in exposure to UVA and UVB from high sun, low sun and sunbeds 29
- 4.2 Impact of sunscreen product use on UV-related health effects 29
- 4.2.1 Irradiance spectrum 29
- 4.2.2 Action spectrum 30
- 4.2.3 Transmission spectra of sunscreen products 31
- 4.2.4 Development of a UV-driven health effect 33
- 4.2.5 Impact of the use of sunscreen products on health -33
- 4.3 Sunscreen product use can shift the ratio of health effects -34
- 4.4 When the sun is low, the protection is less than what is promised by the SPF 34
- 4.5 Quality measures for UVA filters in sunscreen products 35
- 4.6 Difference in protection offered by sunscreen products for different skin types 36
- 5 Risk factors leading to lower protection from sunscreen products 39
- 5.1 Risk of SPF being too low in a non-compliant product 39
- 5.2 Risk from not scaling down SPFs based on actual consumer layer thickness 40
- 5.3 Risk from the inevitable variation in layer thickness -41
- 5.4 Risk from a mediocre UVA filter (a non-ideal neutral density filter) -41
- 5.5 Risk from calculating the UV index based on irradiance instead of actinic flux 41
- 6 Literature 43
- 7 Definitions 53

#### Summary

This report was prompted by an investigation by the Netherlands Food and Consumer Product Safety Authority (NVWA) into sunscreen products, which involves taking samples to test Sun Protection Factor (SPF) claims. In particular, the investigation looks at the effects of UV radiation and factors that determine the actual protection provided by sun-screen products.

UV radiation is divided into UVA, UVB and UVC radiation based on wavelength. Many health effects, both positive and negative, are linked to skin exposure to UV radiation. Negative health effects include erythema, skin ageing, skin cancer and immune system suppression. Positive health effects include vitamin D production and blood vessel dilation. The most harmful effect is skin cancer, of which the most common forms are BCC, SCC and melanoma. UV radiation is classified by the IARC as a Group 1 carcinogen, with no limitation as to specific wavelength ranges (UVA, UVB, UVC). There are dose-response relationships with exposure to UV radiation for carcinogenicity and other effects, but there is no threshold dose for skin cancer. Correlations have been shown between various effects, for example between erythema and skin cancer. It has long been assumed that melanoma is caused by UVB, but there is a growing body of evidence suggesting that melanoma can also be partly caused by UVA. Erythema is primarily caused by UVB. The vulnerable, at-risk groups for exposure to UV radiation are children, young people under 25, users of immunosuppressants (such as donor organ recipients), people with skin type I and people suffering from xeroderma pigmentosum. In most cases, cancer from skin burn is the key health risk from high exposure.

Internationally, the quality of sunscreen products is defined by the Sun Protection Factor (SPF). This is based on protection from erythema and is therefore primarily an indication of the degree of protection against UVB radiation. Darker skin types provide better natural protection against UVB radiation; for natural protection against UVA radiation, the skin type makes less of a difference. Due to the better natural suppression of UVB radiation, the relative proportion of UVA radiation is higher for darker skin types than for lighter skin types. This has consequences for the performance of sunscreen products: the weaker the UVA filter, the greater the decrease in protection for darker skin types.

Using a product with an SPF that is lower than claimed can aggravate the prevalence of skin cancer. An increase in the risk of skin cancer does not reveal much at an individual level. The layer thickness used to determine the SPF (2 mg/cm2) is four times the aver-age thickness applied in practice by consumers (0.5 mg/cm2). This means that the actual protection factors of sunscreen products labelled SPF50, SPF30 and SPF20 are not 50, 30 and 20 but only 7, 4 and 2. This raises the question of whether the current category of 'low-protection' sunscreen products (SPF 6–15) still have a relevant protective effect.

As is clear from the above, in addition to the extent to which the SPF on the packaging is achieved, other factors also have a sizeable influence on the protection against UV radiation provided by sunscreen products. Of these factors, the level of protection obtained from the real-life application thickness and the representation of the UVA filter deserve attention.

#### Introduction

1

The harmful effects of UV radiation and the protection provided by sunscreen products are attracting a great deal of attention at present. The subject was discussed in a working group meeting of the European Commission, which expressed an intention to review the 2006 Commission Recommendation on Sunscreens.

In 2023, the NVWA is conducting an investigation into sunscreen products, in which samples are being taken to test Sun Protection Factor (SPF) claims. For the purpose of the publication and enforcement process in this investigation, it is necessary to establish the level of deviation from the claimed SPF, compared with the SPF experimentally determined with a standardized methodology, at which there is a risk of damage to consumers' health. To this end, the NVWA asked RIVM questions about the skin related health effects that may be caused by ultraviolet (UV) radiation, the associated risks and the impact of sunscreen products on these risks. In exploring these themes, particular attention was given to the differences between UVA and UVB radiation. This included differences in definition, in health impact and in the degree of protection provided by sunscreen products. Another area of focus was application thickness, and the impact of the fact that, in accordance with the protocol, SPF tests are performed with a layer thickness four times thicker than is typically applied by consumers. We also turned our attention to vulnerable target groups and sunbeds. Because similar questions about sunscreen products and UV radiation are also being raised in other contexts at the moment, we chose to take

a broader perspective in our answers to certain points. The purpose of this report is to make an overview of the information compiled to answer the NVWA's questions more widely available,

including for an international audience.

A glossary of the terms used can be found at the end of the document.

#### 2 The health effects of UV radiation

Some of the information provided below about the health effects of UV radiation is based on the Sunbeds QuickScan (Van Dijk, 2020). Other elements were taken from the Dutch translation of the German Skin Cancer Prevention Guidelines.<sup>1</sup> We will start by explaining what UV radiation is before elaborating on the most relevant health effects of UV radiation. Many health effects, both positive and negative, are linked to skin exposure to UV radiation. Negative health effects include erythema, skin ageing, skin cancer and immune system suppression. Positive health effects include vitamin D production and blood vessel dilation. In addition, exposure to UV radiation usually means that the person is going outside, which suggests physical activity and fresh air. Although not strictly related to UV radiation, these health benefits of exposure to the sun should not be forgotten, because they help prevent obesity, cardiovascular diseases and diabetes. In this report, we only examine the associations of exposure to UV radiation with erythema, skin cancer and vitamin D.

#### 2.1 UV radiation

Electromagnetic radiation comes in a wide range of wavelengths called a spectrum. UV radiation is part of this electromagnetic spectrum, with wavelengths of between 100 and 400 nm, slightly shorter than the wavelengths of visible light (see Figure 1).



*Figure 1 Electromagnetic spectrum with the sub-range of UV radiation (from https://uv-light.co.uk/what-is-uv-light/)* 

Based on wavelength, UV radiation is divided into UVA (wavelengths of 315 to 400 nm), UVB (wavelengths of 280 to 315 nm) and UVC (wavelengths of 100 to 280 nm). UVC from the sun does not reach sea level, since 100% of it is blocked by the ozone layer. UVB radiation from the sun is weakened by the ozone layer, but a small amount still gets through. The fraction of UVB radiation that reaches the Earth's surface depends on the wavelength. UVA simply passes through the air in the atmosphere and is not affected by the ozone layer. In terms of energetic

capacity, the UV radiation in sunlight that is present at sea level consists of 95% UVA and 5% UVB. On overcast days, approximately half of the UV radiation is trapped by the clouds, but the other half passes through. In physics terms, the energy or power of a UV source is the sum of the energies or powers of all wavelengths contributing to the UV spectrum of the source.

#### Interaction of UVC radiation with human tissue

Because UVC radiation from the sun does not reach the Earth's surface, it is not relevant to this project. For the same reason, there is little epidemiological knowledge about the health impact of UVC radiation on humans. Of the three types of UV radiation, UVC is potentially the most dangerous, because it contains the highest energy per photon and could thus cause the greatest damage to human tissue (see the ICNIRP Report, McKinlay, 2004). However, due to its short wavelength, it does not penetrate very far into tissue, so the risk from UVC radiation probably mainly relates to eye damage. The UVA/UVB/UVC classification is artificial and not prompted by biological arguments. In rats, it has been observed that UVC radiation contributes to the risk of SCC (a type of skin cancer; see below) (IARC, 1992). Whether UVC radiation could also penetrate the stratum corneum of human skin and contribute to skin cancer is unknown. Nevertheless, ICNIRP (2004) has specified exposure limits for UVC radiation. For the eye, these limits should be considered 'absolute'. The uncertainty in the body of evidence against a risk from UVC radiation for skin cancer in humans means that, for skin, these exposure limits should be considered a 'recommendation'.

#### Interaction of UVB radiation with human tissue

When skin is irradiated with UVB, the majority will not penetrate past the epidermis (see Figure 2). A small fraction of UVB will reach the stem cells in the basal layer. After mutation, these cells could form the basis for skin cancer. UVB radiation contains so much energy that it can lead to 'direct hits': the DNA becomes so damaged that an unsuccessful attempt to repair the cell can lead to a mutation relevant to the formation of skin cancer. For this type of damage, there is no threshold dose: a hit is a hit. UVB will not (or will barely) penetrate to the dermis that lies below the basal layer.

#### Interaction of UVA radiation with human tissue

UVA radiation penetrates deeper into the skin than UVB radiation, reaching the dermis or even the tissue below. UVA radiation is too weak to directly damage the DNA in such a way as to cause mutations that could lead to skin cancer. However, UVA radiation can create free radicals: molecules with unpaired electrons that are highly reactive. They can damage DNA, which can lead to carcinogenic mutations. However, as explained later in this report, it is likely that a threshold dose applies to this route from UVA exposure to skin-cancer-relevant DNA damage.

The health effects associated with exposure to UV radiation are covered in Sections 1.2, 1.3 and 1.4.



Figure 2 Schematic illustration of the layers of the skin. UVA radiation penetrates deep into the dermis. UVB radiation is mainly absorbed in the epidermis, but a small fraction reaches the stem cells in the basal layer (Biniek et al. 2012).

#### 2.2 Erythema (skin burn, sunburn) and the UV Index

Exposure of the skin can lead to erythema (burning of the skin by UV radiation, sunburn, redness), an acute subcutaneous inflammatory response that typically lasts for four to seven days. Cells irreparably damaged by UV radiation release signalling molecules (cytokines), which activate blood vessel dilation so the damage can be cleared away. This dilation of blood vessels gives a red colour to the skin. With severe erythema, part of the epidermis may be shed (peel off). Erythema is the first effect of UV radiation that most people notice. For this reason, this health effect is internationally used as a reference effect to inform people of the extent to which it is relevant for them to protect themselves from the sun as well as to inform them of the effectiveness of sunscreen products (see WHO, 2002).

How effectively UV radiation can induce erythema depends on the wavelength. Accordingly, when discussing erythema, by international agreement, the power (or energy) of a UV source (the sun or a sunbed) is expressed in units of erythema-weighted power (or energy). For this calculation, the contribution of each wavelength on the spectrum is weighted by the effectiveness of radiation with that wavelength in causing skin redness. This effectiveness is described by the 'erythema action spectrum', the red line in Figure 3. This action spectrum was calculated for fair skin (Fitzpatrick skin type II, see explanation below) and has not been adapted for other skin types. As an example, we show how this works for sunlight. The green line in Figure 3 shows the physical spectrum of the sun at sea level. It can be seen that sunlight

contains little UVB (5%) and a lot of UVA (95%). The blue area shows the erythema-weighted spectrum (the green line multiplied by the red line). Now the UVB:UVA ratio is almost inverted: the erythema-weighted solar spectrum is dominated by UVB.



*Figure 3 Relationship between the physical UV spectrum and the erythemaweighted spectrum* 

Internationally, the UV Index is used to indicate the strength of the sun's rays. The UV Index is equal to 40 times the erythema-weighted irradiance in W/m<sup>2</sup>. This produces a figure that typically stays below 10 in the Netherlands but can climb as high as 15 elsewhere in the world. When the UV Index is at 3 or above, the international recommendation is to avoid the sun, wear clothing that covers the skin and apply a sunscreen product. When the UV Index is at 5 or above, the international recommendation is to go outside only when absolutely necessary. These recommendations are based on the 'standard' skin type, II. This is because this skin type is common in the Netherlands and is relatively sensitive. Higher skin types are automatically well protected by the recommendations for skin type II. The recommendations are not based on type I, the more sensitive skin type, because that would result in an unnecessarily strict set of restrictions for the vast majority of the population.

An objective measure for the erythema-weighted dose is the Standard Erythemal Dose (SED), where 1 SED is equal to 100 J/m<sup>2</sup> of erythemaweighted irradiance received. Erythema is also subject to a threshold dose, known as the MED (Minimal Erythemal Dose). The MED varies from person to person. Fitzpatrick [Fitzpatrick, 1988] created a skin type classification with six categories based on the MED value and the ability to adapt following exposure to UV radiation. Characteristic values for the various Fitzpatrick skin types are shown in Table 1. In this table, burning relates to the state 24 hours after exposure and tanning to the state 7 days after exposure.

Fitzpatrick	Reaction to UV	Features	MED
skin type	exposure		[SED]
Ι	Always burns, never tans	Pale skin, red or blond hair	2-3
II	Usually burns, tans less than average	Pale skin, dark- blond to chestnut-brown hair	2.5-3.5
III	Sometimes burns, average tanning ability	Light brown skin, dark hair	3–5
IV	Rarely burns, tans more easily than average	Dark-skinned Mediterranean, light-skinned Asian	4.5-6
V	Never burns, always tans to dark brown	Dark-skinned Asian	6-10
VI	Never burns, no visible change of colour	Afro-Caribbean	10-20

Table 1 Minimal erythemal dose for various skin types

#### 2.3 Skin cancer

In 2009, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) classified UV radiation originating from the sun and the artificial sources used in sunbeds as a Group 1 carcinogen (proven to be 'carcinogenic to humans') (IARC, 2012 [the actual publication was not issued until three years after the decision]). This is the category with the strongest body of evidence. This classification was assigned with no limitation as to specific wavelength ranges (UVA, UVB), based on proven epidemiological and fundamental scientific findings. The most common forms of skin cancer are:

**Basal cell carcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma:** in the previous IARC report from 1992, the causal link between exposure to sunlight and basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) was still based on descriptive data from populations with skin types I, II and III, with positive associations being found between being born or living at a low latitude and the rare occurrence of these tumours in areas of the skin that are seldom exposed to the sun. That report also relied on case-control studies and cohort studies, in which exposure to the sun was retrospectively deduced based on participants' memories.

Since 1992, studies have been published that used more objective measures for the UV dose, as well as studies looking at non-oncological skin conditions caused by cumulative sun exposure, such as solar lentigines (also called pigment spots or age spots) and actinic keratosis.

For BCC, all studies except one (Corona et al., 2001) showed a positive association with erythema (at any point in life or

regularly). All of the studies that looked at actinic keratosis (Green, 1996; Corona, 2001; Walther, 2004; Pelucchi, 2007) also showed that this was a strong risk predictor. It has been suggested that the association of BCC with sun exposure may depend on the histological subtype of the BCC (Bastiaens, 1998).

For SCC, although case-control studies show very little association with erythema, cohort studies uniformly show a significant, positive association. The presence of actinic keratosis, some of which is a precancerous stage of SCC, produced the strongest association found (Green, 1996). SCC is caused by the integrated UV dose, i.e. by chronic exposure, and is mainly attributed to the UVB component.

Melanoma: occurs in the pigment cells of the skin. Until the end • of last century, in studies into the association of skin cancer with sunlight, melanoma was regarded as a single entity, regardless of whether it appeared in the skin, mucosa, the genitals or the eye. Only lentigo maligna melanoma (on the face, slow growing) and acral lentiginous melanoma (on the palms of the hands, on the soles of the feet and under the nails) were excluded from studies. The first type, paradoxically, because there was a causal link with cumulative sun exposure, and the second type for the opposite reason: it occurred primarily on the soles of the feet. In the IARC report from 1992, the evaluation of the causal relationship between exposure to sunlight and melanoma was mainly based on descriptive data and data from case-control studies. The key exposure data came from participants' memories. 'Intermittent exposure to sunlight', which was loosely compared with certain sun-intensive activities such as sunbeds, 'outdoor recreation' and holidays in sunny climates, showed a moderate to strong correlation with melanoma. However, chronic and more continuous exposure, the equivalent of 'occupational exposure' and 'total sun exposure', showed weak, non-existent or even negative associations with melanoma.

These results for melanoma risk have since been collectively interpreted as the 'intermittent sun exposure hypothesis' (Fears et al., 1977), which argues that melanoma occurs as the result of a pattern of intermittent, intense episodes of sun exposure, rather than as the result of a chronic dose. Other studies that have looked at skin conditions caused by sun damage, such as the presence or a history of actinic keratosis, or signs of other sun-related skin damage, have almost uniformly found a strong positive association with melanoma. The inconsistency of the evidence with regard to the apparently negative association of reported chronic sun exposure with melanoma was noted but not adequately explained.

Since then, various systematic reviews and meta-analyses have been published on the association of melanoma with sun exposure. In one of the largest meta-analyses, based on 57 studies published up to September 2002 (Gandini et al., 2005a,b), the relative melanoma risks were summarised as follows:

- erythema (ever/never): 2.0 (95% confidence interval of 1.7– 2.4);
- intermittent sun exposure (high/low): 1.0 (95% confidence interval of 0.9–1.0);
- total sun exposure (high/low): 1.3 (95% confidence interval of 1.0–1.8);
- actinic keratosis (present, past/none): 4.3 (95% confidence interval of 2.8–6.6).

In considering the incidence of melanomas, IARC 2012 discusses the following three factors in greater detail:

*Skin areas:* various studies have revealed differences in agespecific melanoma incidence for different areas of the skin (Holman, 1980; Houghton, 1980; Elwood & Gallager, 1998; Bulliard & Cox, 2000). The numerous studies into melanoma incidence by area of skin (Weinstock, 1989; Urso, 1991; Green, 1992; Krueger, 1992; Rieger, 1995; Whiteman, 1998; Carli, 1999; Hakansson, 2001; Winnepenninckx & van den Oord, 2004; Cho, 2005; Purdue, 2005; Nikolaou, 2008) collectively show that melanomas on the head and neck are strongly associated with actinic keratosis and that melanomas on the torso are strongly associated with naevi (moles). Similar findings have been reported in case-case studies (Whiteman, 2003, 2006; Siskind, 2005; Lee, 2006).

Skin pigmentation: two observations made in epidemiological studies could help substantiate the assertion that melanoma is not caused by chronic sun exposure. First, outdoor workers (who experience chronic exposure to UV radiation) appear to have no increased risk of melanoma (IARC, 1992; Armstrong & Kricker, 2001). Second, outdoor workers in general have an aboveaverage ability to tan (Green, 1996; Chang, 2009). Outdoor workers tend to be constitutionally protected against skin damage from the sun and have a lower risk of skin cancer than workers in other professions, due to self-selection based on skin pigmentation. Such self-selection was observed in a non-Hispanic white study population from Philadelphia and San Francisco (USA), in which the average number of hours worked outdoors generally increased with the ability to tan (Fears, 2002). The role of base sensitivity in influencing sun exposure in the aetiology of melanoma has long been acknowledged (Holman, 1986; Nelemans, 1995).

*Latitude:* patterns of exposure change with latitude, due to latitude-based differences in exposure opportunity and behaviour (Elwood & Diffey, 1993; Gandini, 2005a,b). This means the way in which sun exposure is reported can vary between studies conducted at different latitudes, making it difficult to compare studies and their outcomes. One way of getting around this problem is by using the 'environmentally available UV radiation' (Fears, 2002; Kricker, 2007) for individuals during their lives, calculated using their residential history, to quantify the possible exposure to UV radiation for each individual. Two case-control studies, both conducted at temperate latitudes (Connecticut (USA), 42 degrees north, see Chen, 1996, and Italy, 37-45 degrees north, see Naldi, 2005) presented skin-areaspecific melanoma risks in relation to latitude. Remembered episodes of erythema throughout life generally had a predictive value for melanomas in all skin areas in both case-control studies and in the pooled analysis (RR 1.0-2.0). People with skin conditions caused by cumulative sun damage had an increased risk of melanoma in certain skin areas: the presence of solar lentiqines was correlated with an increased chance of melanoma on the lower limbs, while actinic keratosis was associated with melanoma on the head and neck (Chang, 2009; RR 3.1, CI: 1.4-6.7; based on three studies from high to low latitudes, in which solar keratoses were measured). The omission of numerous studies into the lentigo maligna melanoma subgroup, which is known to be associated with cumulative sun exposure, may have resulted in an underestimate of the association with melanomas on the head and limbs.

#### 2.3.1 Is there a threshold dose for skin cancer?

If there were a threshold dose for the development of skin cancer from UV radiation, that would leave open the possibility of safe exposure. As described above, by far the majority of studies into the link between exposure to UV radiation and skin cancer are epidemiological studies. These studies looked at whether there is a correlation between exposure, determined as the integrated UV dose (for SCC), erythema incidence as a proxy for exposure (for melanoma) and everything in between (for BCC), and the development of skin cancer. These studies produced no information, or only very limited information, about the mechanism of action, which is related to the answer to the question of whether there is a threshold dose. However, in vitro research into sunlight shows that UVA radiation is mutagenic in yeast and human cells and UVB radiation in bacteria and human cells (IARC, 2012). Mutagenicity from direct DNA damage is generally considered to be a mechanism of action without a threshold value. Slaper showed that mice exposed to UVB radiation will always develop SCC eventually, no matter how low the selected dose rate (Slaper, 1987). The total dose is decisive only for the SCC risk.

Reichrath et al. (2018) referred to research by Zastrow et al. (2015) and Zastrow & Lademann (2016), in which a plausible threshold dose in humans was determined. This would apply to indirect DNA damage from oxygen radicals dislodged by UVA but not to direct DNA damage from UVB. This hypothesis is not or not yet widely supported, but it has also not been invalidated. There has been no speculation on a threshold dose for UVB, but it is accepted that there is none, due to the direct interaction with the DNA of skin cells: UVB has so much more energy than UVA that it can damage DNA directly, which can lead to mutations (IARC, 2012). Because there is no dose at which there is no possibility of this happening, there is no threshold dose. This is in line with the observation that SCC is caused by the integrated UV dose and the fact that the SCC-weighted irradiance spectrum of the sun is strongly dominated by UVB. Based on current knowledge as described above, we can assume that, in general, there is no threshold dose for UV-radiation-induced skin cancer.

2.3.2 Increased evidence of elevated melanoma risk from UVA radiation It has long been assumed that melanoma is caused by UVB, but there is a growing body of evidence suggesting that melanoma can also be partly caused by UVA (Van Weelden et al. 1988, De Gruijl 2002, Sample & He, 2018).

> The recent provisional and final proposals from the FDA regarding sunscreen products (FDA, 2021) provide a good summary of the current body of evidence. The passage below has been copied verbatim from the FDA's proposal and italicised to indicate that it is a quote.

> Since publication of the 2011 L&E Final Rule and Max SPF PR, the strength of scientific evidence linking UVA exposure to skin cancers and other harms has increased. This evidence suggests that UVA wavelengths continue generating DNA lesions hours after UV exposure (Premi et al. 2015) and that if left unrepaired, these DNA lesions can form UV-induced mutations in many genes that have been detected in both melanoma and nonmelanoma skin cancers (Brash 2016; Hodis et al. 2012; Krauthammer et al. 2012; Ziegler et al. 1994). Further, unlike UVB-induced DNA lesions, which attenuate with skin depth, recent evidence indicates that DNA lesions induced by UVA I exposure show the opposite pattern, with both increased DNA lesions in the basal layer of the epidermis (where melanocytes and proliferating keratinocytes reside) and less efficient DNA lesion repair in the basal layer (Tewari et al. 2013; Tewari et al. 2012).

> Damage to cells in the basal layer (if left unrepaired or if inefficiently repaired) can lead to mutations in critical genes that increase the possibility that normal cells will transform into cancer cells. While inefficient DNA repair is a concern for all individuals exposed to UV radiation, this concern is particularly acute in those with xeroderma pigmentosum (a disease caused by a disorder of the DNA repair system), who have extreme sensitivity to UV radiation, and who develop both nonmelanoma skin cancer and melanoma with a high frequency and very early in life (DiGiovanna and Kraemer 2012). In addition to the skin cancer-related risks associated with UVA exposure, increasing evidence shows that UVA I radiation also produces immunosuppression (Damian et al. 2011; Marionnet et al. 2014). This, too, is a general concern for all individuals, but is especially dangerous for certain at-risk populations (such as organ transplant recipients and others on immunosuppressive drugs).

> Given the above-described evidence, we are concerned about the existing potential for inadequate UVA protection in marketed sunscreen products. This is a particular concern with respect to high SPF sunscreen products that do not pass FDA's current critical wavelength-based broad spectrum test or that (though they pass our current broad spectrum test) have inadequate uniformity in their UVA protection. Consumers using these products may, while successfully preventing sunburn, accumulate excessively large doses of UVA radiation, thereby exposing themselves to additional risks related to skin cancer and early skin

aging. The International Agency for Research on Cancer has found that high SPF sunscreen products are associated with longer intentional UV exposures (Autier et al. 2007), raising the concern that use of these products may result in significant doses of UVA radiation. We note that concerns relating to inadequate UVA protection came up in several comments we received in response to the 2011 Max SPF PR, and that these comments raised particular concerns about inadequate UVA protection in high SPF products. This concern has also grown over time in the published literature (Diffey 2012; Diffey 2009; Wang et al. 2008; Diffey 2001).

The SPF stated on the packaging of sunscreen products provides an indication of the UVB protection (see the definition of SPF further on in this report). The above account from the FDA shows that UVA protection needs to be linked to UVB protection, so that a product offers protection against both UVA and UVB radiation.

### 2.3.3 *Dose-response relationships and dose quantities* We have taken the relationships (and parameter values) from Slaper et al. (1996). For SCC, the total number of tumours Y(a) in a birth cohort with age a can be found using the following proportionality relationship:

 $Y_{\rm SCC}(a) \sim \Phi(a)^c a^{d-c}$ 

In this formula,  $\Phi(a)$  represents the cumulative UV dose up to age a, while the parameters  $c = 2,5 \pm 0,7$  and  $d = 6,6 \pm 0,4$  are derived from epidemiological studies. For BCC and melanoma (CM), the dose-response relationships are a little more complex:

$$Y_{\text{BCC,CM}}(a) \sim \sum_{x} D(x) \Phi(x)^{c-1} (a-x)^{d-c}$$

Here, D(x) is the dose received at age x. This formula places greater emphasis on childhood exposure than in the relationship for SCC. The parameters are estimated to be  $c = 1.4 \pm 0.4$  and  $d = 4.9 \pm 0.6$  for BCC, and  $c = 0.6 \pm 0.4$  and  $d = 4.7 \pm 1.0$  for melanoma.

The incidence can be estimated by differentiating these relationships by age for the total number of tumours. The scale factors that make these relationships absolute can be estimated using the latest registration figures.

The coefficient c, which is given above for the three types of skin cancer under consideration, is known as the 'biological amplification factor'. This factor indicates (for small dose changes) the percentage by which the incidence will change if the dose increases by 1%.

The dose-response relationships given above are applicable at the population level and cannot be used to estimate individual risk. The development of skin cancer is largely a random process. Individuals with equal sensitivity have a chance of developing skin cancer through exposure, but it is not possible to predict who will do so.

As previously discussed, the dose quantity that should be used in the above relationships varies with the type of skin cancer. Three different dose quantities are clear: (1) the integrated dose (annual or lifetime dose), (2) the integrated dose (annual or lifetime dose) whereby only everything that exceeds a yet-to-be-determined threshold dose rate (one dose per unit of time in which the skin is able to process the dose) is included and (3) the number of times (per year) that an individual experiences erythema. For the first two quantities, there are still many decisions to make in terms of the wavelengths to be included and their relative weightings. For SCC, the SCUP-h-weighted integrated UVB dose is the obvious choice (see De Gruijl, 1994 for the derivation, and also ISO, 2016 for the current version of the SCUP-h action spectrum; see also the glossary at the end of this report). For BCC, no action spectrum has been measured, so the SCUP-h action spectrum, which relates the health effect to UVB radiation, is usually used for BCC too. In terms of dose quantity, in light of the body of evidence cited, it would be sensible to combine (1) and (3). For melanoma, a combination of (3) applied to the UVB dose and (2) applied to the UVA dose should be used. The two different action spectra, with the wavelength-dependent efficiencies of these dose quantities in contributing to melanoma formation, are yet to be established.

Everyone behaves differently, so it is impossible to know, or even to estimate, the actual UV dose received by every individual. Differences between countries in terms of climate-related exposure behaviour also show that it is impossible to determine the exposures of different populations and thus to compare them using a universal questionnaire. A practical assumption that is often used to avoid the difficulties involved in estimating exposure using guestionnaires is that all the various dose quantities are proportionate to the 'environmentally available UV dose'. This is the UV dose available on a horizontal surface with an unobstructed horizon, such as the roof of a tall building or the beach. Unlike the actual UV dose received by individuals, the environmentally available UV dose can be reasonably estimated with a radiation transfer model based on satellite observations of ozone laver thickness and cloud cover. It is then assumed that everyone receives a fixed fraction of this environmentally available UV dose. This is taken into account in scale or standardisation factors of the dose-response relationships. This approach does not take account of latitude-dependent sunlight availability over the course of the day, nor does it take account of the horizontal portion of the UV flux reflected by human skin or the latitude dependency thereof.

#### 2.3.4 Vitamin D

Skin makes vitamin D under the influence of UV radiation. This occurs when the sun is high, at a rate that is usually estimated based on a rule of thumb known as Holick's rule (see Dowdy et al., 2010): <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> MED over <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> of the skin gives 1,000 IU (= 25µg) vitamin D (oral intake equivalent). When the sun is in a lower position, the vitamin D production per erythemal dose is less efficient. The production of vitamin D can be described with first-order kinetics, whereby the production is linear to the dose. In the Netherlands, exposure to UV radiation from the sun is the primary source of vitamin D. We obtain the rest from food (an average of 4 µg/d, see Van Rossem et al., 2020). Vitamin D produced from sunlight in spring and summer is largely stored in body fat. In winter, when the sun is low, vitamin D produced with UV radiation in the summer and retrieved from the fat is the primary source of vitamin D for many people, more than food. There is a significant overlap between the part of the UV spectrum that leads to the production of vitamin D, the part that causes erythema and the part that causes SCC. This means that the benefit of vitamin D production is difficult to view in isolation from the risk of erythema or SCC. Vitamin D is made in the epidermis under the influence of UVB. Young et al. (2019) have demonstrated that, even with careful use of sunscreen products, reasonable vitamin D production without burning is, in theory, still possible. As well as via UV radiation, it is also possible to increase vitamin D levels in the body with food or food supplements.

In countries at temperate latitudes, population groups with dark skin have systematically lower vitamin D levels on average than people with pale skin (Lips, 2007). Datta et al. (2021) have shown that dark skin is only slightly less efficient at vitamin D production. They also found that, when dark-skinned individuals go outdoors, they expose approximately three-quarters of the amount of skin exposed by pale-skinned individuals, so this cannot explain the difference either. The dominant explanation for the difference found in 25(OH)D levels (normal vitamin D levels) is that individuals with a migration background expose themselves to the sun a lot less in their leisure time. The findings of Datta et al. are shown below in a graphical abstract taken from the article in question. These results makes sense when we remember that the pigment (eumelanin) that gives dark skin its colour is found mainly in the epidermis, in a thin layer directly above the basal layer with its stem cells, or is highly localised in keratinocytes directly above the nuclei (to protect the DNA), while 7-DHC (provitamin D), the raw material for the photosynthesis of vitamin D, is mainly found in the cell walls of the keratinocytes in the epidermis. Accordingly, even in darkskinned individuals, UV radiation is able to reach the relevant raw material for vitamin D production more or less unimpeded by the epidermis, while the DNA (particularly in the stem cells) is much better protected than in pale-skinned individuals. For a long time, it was believed that the lower vitamin D levels were due to the fact that dark skin is better protected from UV radiation, meaning all UV-driven health effects were slower, including vitamin D production, but Datta's research contradicts this belief.



Figure 4 Findings from Datta et al. (2021) showing that the lower vitamin D levels of dark-skinned migrants in countries at temperate latitudes are not caused by dark-skinned migrants having a lower ability to produce vitamin D but by the fact they spend less of their leisure time outdoors. UVR is the UV dose received, and BSA is the exposed body surface area.

3

#### Vulnerable target groups for exposure to UV radiation

In no particular order, they are (figures are for the Netherlands):

**Children (3.3 million aged 0–18 years):** because they are still growing, their cells divide more quickly, and dividing cells are more sensitive to incurring DNA damage. In addition, young people's skin still has a long future ahead of it, so there is more to gain from protecting their skin, particularly from burning. There is also a latency period between skin exposure/damage and the development of skin cancer. This period varies between cancer types, but it is typically 15 (melanoma) to as many as 50 years (SCC). This means exposure later in life may present much less risk than childhood exposure.

**Young people up to the age of 25 (1.6 million aged 18–25 years):** young people (particularly men) bare their skin relatively frequently, without protection (see Görig, 2018). If they do apply sunscreen, a protection factor that is too low creates a higher risk, because increased exposure to UV radiation at a younger age increases the chance of getting skin cancer later in life.

**Donor organ recipients (1,402 transplants in 2022):** these individuals use immunosuppressants to ensure the received organ is not rejected. This impairs the ability of their immune system to recognise and repair skin damage and makes it easier for mutations to accumulate. As a result, donor organ recipients face a relatively higher risk of skin cancer.

**People with skin type I** (pale, freckles, red hair): this type of skin burns the fastest and never acclimatises to the sun. Even in September, they are just as sensitive to the sun as in March, whereas in people with skin type II or higher, the skin may have built up protection to a factor equal to SPF 3 at temperate latitudes or up to 10 at Mediterranean latitudes; see Diffey (2021). Erythema is most closely associated with melanoma (as opposed to BCC or SCC), so people with skin type I have an increased risk of melanoma.

**People suffering from xeroderma pigmentosum (1 in a million):** this is a hereditary disorder whose sufferers cannot go into the sun at all without protection. They are dependent on the proper functioning of protective measures, including sunscreen products. People with this condition are at a significantly increased risk of all types of skin cancer.

#### 4 Protection against UVA and UVB radiation

UVA and UVB are ranges of wavelengths of ultraviolet radiation: UVB radiation has wavelengths of 280 to 315 nm, and UVA radiation has wavelengths of 315 to 400 nm. Sunbed and other lamps and the sun emit both UVA and UVB. The difference between lamps and the sun comes from the mix (spectrum) of UVA and UVB contributions to the radiation.

## 4.1 Difference in exposure to UVA and UVB from high sun, low sun and sunbeds

UVA and UVB from a sunbed give exactly the same health effects as from the sun. Traditional sunbeds emit a much larger relative proportion of UVA (out of the total UV radiation they emit) than the sun. See Figure 5, for example. This figure also shows that the relative proportion of UVA when the sun is low is greater than when the sun is high. This is relevant, because there is also a small proportion of UVA radiation that causes erythema, and historically, many sunscreen products have provided much poorer protection against UVA than UVB radiation. Due to the differences in emphasis on UVB or UVA between the different sources of UV radiation, the actual protection from a protective product depends on the choice of source. Note that this figure has a logarithmic vertical axis, which means the areas under the lines in the graph are not a good indication of energy contributions.

#### 4.2 Impact of sunscreen product use on UV-related health effects

#### 4.2.1 *Irradiance spectrum*

UV radiation comes in a wide range of wavelengths called a spectrum. The spectrum and intensity of UV radiation vary according to the source. Figure 5 shows irradiance spectra  $I(\lambda)$  for four sources: the sun at its highest position of the year in the Netherlands (21 June, late spring/early summer, at midday, at an elevation angle of 60 degrees), the sun at its highest position in the 'early spring/late summer' season (21 March/21 September, at midday, at an elevation angle of 30 degrees) and two conventional sunbeds.



*Figure 5 Irradiance spectra for the sun at two elevations and for two sunbeds. (Figure taken from Sola, 2015)* 

#### 4.2.2 Action spectrum

UV radiation has numerous health effects. All of these health effects have their own 'action spectrum'. This is an empirical function that indicates, for each wavelength, the efficiency of UV radiation at that wavelength in producing the intended health effect, compared with the efficiency of UV radiation with a self-selected reference wavelength. The action spectrum of each UV-related health effect has a different emphasis within the UV spectrum to which an individual is exposed. The assumption when using action spectra is 'additivity': that the effects resulting from the various wavelengths can be added together. The traditional view was that the health effects of UV radiation could mainly be attributed to the short-wave UVB radiation, with wavelengths of 280 to 315 nm: erythema (NEN, 2019), non-melanoma skin cancer (characterised by the SCUP-h action spectrum, see De Gruijl, 1994 and NEN, 2006) and vitamin D production (see CIE, 2006). Nowadays, it is increasingly evident from the scientific literature that UV radiation with other wavelengths, such as UVA (315-400 nm), is also involved in negative health effects. These include immune system suppression (De Gruijl, 1997; Damian, 2011), deactivation of DNA repair mechanisms (Kciuk, 2020), formation of free radicals deep in the dermis (which is related to melanoma formation) (Zastrow, 2009) and melanoma formation (Sun, 2020). See also Section 1.3.2. Figure 6 shows the action spectra  $A(\lambda)$  for most of the effects just mentioned, based on data from the publications cited, as well as the action spectrum for the conversion of trans-urocanic acid to cis-urocanic acid, a biomarker for exposure to UV radiation (McLoone, 2005).



Figure 6 Action spectra for various health effects of UV radiation

#### 4.2.3 Transmission spectra of sunscreen products

Sunscreen products mitigate the incoming UV radiation heading for the skin with a wavelength-dependent factor  $T(\lambda)$  which we call transmission. According to the Beer-Lambert law, when light is propagated through a medium, a fixed, medium-dependent fraction, per unit of length travelled, passes through:

 $T(r) = e^{-\mu r}$ 

where  $\mu$  is the extinction coefficient of the product, and the product  $\mu$ r of the extinction coefficient and the layer thickness is called the 'optical thickness'. The transmission spectra for five different products are shown in Figure 7. Only Product 5 has a high-quality UVA filter with 5 Boots stars (see below). The high quality of the UVA filter is clear from the fact that the green line in the graph is relatively low for the longer wavelengths; it is only at a relatively long wavelength that it no longer provides protection equal to the SPF of the product. A transmission spectrum is considered to have an ideal neutral density filter when it has the same value for all wavelengths.



Figure 7 Transmission spectra for various sunscreen products. Product 5 is the only one containing a high-quality UVA filter with five Boots stars (see Section 3.5). The optical thickness is equal to -In(transmission).

Internationally, the quality of a sunscreen product is indicated by the SPF (Sun Protection Factor, see ISO, 2022). The SPF indicates how many times higher the UV dose can be, when a product is used, before a group of test subjects experience erythema, compared with unprotected exposure. The SPF is thus essentially determined *in vivo*, on a phenomenological basis, using a selected health effect. A standardised irradiance spectrum has been agreed for this test. It is similar to that of the sun at the zenith, but with an even higher proportion of UVB radiation. For technical reasons, the test must be performed with a standardised layer thickness of 2 mg of the active substance per cm<sup>2</sup>. *In vitro* methods have also been developed to determine the SPF, and it is also possible to estimate the SPF on a theoretical basis *in silico* based on the formula of the product.

In 2006, the EU proposed (EU, 2006) replacing the SPF with categories as follows:

SPF on label	Measured SPF	Category
6	6-9.9	Low protection
10	10-14.9	Low protection
15	15-19.9	Medium protection
20	20-24.9	Medium protection
25	25-29.9	Medium protection
30	30-49.9	High protection
50	50-59.9	High protection
50+	60 or above	Extremely high protection

Table 2 2006 EU proposal for grouping SPFs into categories

#### 4.2.4 Development of a UV-driven health effect

The development of a health effect over time G is determined by the sum XG of the irradiance, action spectrum and transmission (all of which can vary over time) across all wavelengths of the product.

This can be described by the dose-response relationship:

$$\frac{d}{dt}G = f(X_G(t))$$

For this formula,  $X_G$  is calculated using the formula below, in which  $A(\lambda)$  is the action spectrum,  $I(\lambda)$  the irradiance and  $T_{\text{product}}(\lambda)$  the transmission spectrum of the sunscreen product:

$$X_G = \int_{\lambda} I(\lambda) A(\lambda) T_{\text{product}} \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

Since each health effect has its own action spectrum, preventing each individual negative health effect requires a unique UV filter with an effect-specific focus on attenuating the UV spectrum. Sunscreen products are traditionally designed to prevent the 'redness' effect (sunburn, erythema). This is almost exclusively a UVB effect. For this reason, traditional sunscreen products provide good protection against UVB radiation and poor or moderate protection against UVA radiation. The EU's UVA logo (see EU, 2006) guarantees that the UVA protection is at least one-third of the UVB protection (the SPF) stated on the packaging. According to this directive, the UVA protection must be determined using the action spectrum for Persistent Pigment Darkening (PPD), which means that, in practice, only wavelengths of 340 to 400 nm are considered. If someone used an SPF X product so they could be exposed for X times longer, using a product without a UVA filter would lead to an X-fold UVA dose, while using one with an EU UVA logo would lead to a three-fold UVA dose (weighted for PPD).

#### 4.2.5 Impact of the use of sunscreen products on health

Using the data in Figures 6 and 7 in the previous section, it is possible to estimate the impact of the choice of UV source and the sunscreen product on the health effects under consideration. This involves a shift in the ratios of the various health effects per UV dose received for erythema (i.e. on the skin itself, under the applied layer of sunscreen product). We would expect to see the following shifts in health effects when a sunscreen product is used, compared with unprotected exposure:

- The dose related to the risk of non-melanoma skin cancer will be slightly (10% to 20%) lower (see Section 1.3).
- When a product with a non-ideal neutral density filter (i.e. UVA protection < UVB protection) is used, vitamin D production will be reduced by half (see Section 1.4).
- The UVA dose related to immune system suppression or the formation of free radicals deeper in the skin (believed to be involved in the development of melanoma) will be many times (three to eight times) higher with a non-ideal neutral density filter because the individual will spend longer in the sun. The

same applies to the use of a sunbed combined with a sunscreen product with a non-ideal neutral density filter (see Sections 3.2.1 and 3.2.2).

- When a product containing a good approximation of an ideal neutral density filter is used, the relative dose for most endpoints will be comparable with what it would be for a lower total dose.
- When a sunbed is used in combination with a sunscreen product with a non-ideal neutral density filter, vitamin D production will virtually shut down.

#### 4.3 Sunscreen product use can shift the ratio of health effects

Exposure to UV radiation increases the risk of all UV-related health effects. It is therefore desirable for a sunscreen product to not only protect against erythema, but, at a minimum, to provide equal protection against all other UV-related health conditions. This requires a product with a neutral density filter, i.e. a filter that attenuates the UV radiation for all wavelengths, including that of UVA, by the same factor. Only a sunscreen product with a perfect neutral density filter can reduce the weighted doses for all of the various health effects equally. Using such a product would mean that, in the event of redness (unintentional or otherwise) (because an individual was exposed for too long), there would not suddenly be an increase in the frequency of occurrences in the skin that could lead to melanoma. With a neutral density filter, this reasoning also applies to any UV-related health endpoints that are as yet unrecognised. This idea was articulated by Ostwalder and Herzog (2010): 'The "ideal sunscreen" should provide uniform UVB/UVA protection, because this assures that the natural spectrum of sunlight is attenuated without altering its guality and thus being in harmony with evolution.'

In the Netherlands, a sunscreen product does not have to have a UVA filter to be sold as a sunscreen product. The EU logo for products that claim to have a UVA filter guarantees UVA suppression equal to one-third of the UVB suppression (the SPF). No differentiating labelling has been agreed on that would allow consumers in the EU, when purchasing a sunscreen product, to choose one with a higher quality of UVA filter than is covered by the EU's standard UVA logo.

## 4.4 When the sun is low, the protection is less than what is promised by the SPF

When the sun is low, as it often is in the Netherlands, the protection factor promised by the SPF on the packaging is often not achieved, because the lamp used for SPF tests has a different spectrum than low-angle sunlight. This lamp contains a relatively high proportion of UVB, greater even than the sun in its highest possible elevation: in the zenith. As a result, the actual protection an individual receives (even if they apply the specified layer thickness of 2 mg/cm<sup>2</sup>) may drop as the proportion of UVA increases. With a product that mainly suppresses UVB, as the sun goes down, protection will decrease by a factor greater than 2 (Young et al., 2010). This is the case in the Netherlands, for example, where the angle of the sun is often low. At the beginning and end of the day – at the times when children are attending out-of-school care, for example – protection from a standard product with a mainly

UVB filter will be reduced even further (see Figure 8). The solution to this problem is a product with a neutral density filter.



Figure 8 Dependence on protection from erythema as a function of time of day. The continuous line corresponds to a product that only blocks UVB radiation. This UVB product has an SPF on the bottle of 8.6. The striped line corresponds to a 'broad-spectrum product' (see next section) with a stated SPF of 7 (Young et al., 2010).

#### 4.5 Quality measures for UVA filters in sunscreen products

The following labels have been developed to indicate the quality of the UVA filter in a sunscreen product:

- EU UVA logo: to be able to affix an EU UVA logo to a product (see EU, 2006), the product must suppress UVA radiation by a factor of at least one-third of the SPF; i.e. a product with SPF 50 must provide UVA suppression by a factor of at least 17. This UVA suppression is determined using a 'solar simulator' (a standardised lamp with a spectrum similar to that of the sun at its zenith, using a spectrum weighted for persistent pigment darkening see further down this list).
- 'Broad spectrum'. In 2019, the FDA issued a proposal for the introduction of a voluntary 'broad spectrum' claim, under which the UVA filter would be subject to more stringent requirements. It was submitted as a final proposal in 2021. See the FDA reports in the list of references. This American label is awarded when the critical wavelength is above 370 nm. The critical wavelength indicates the wavelength at which 90% of the product's absorption of UV radiation is caused by the attenuation of wavelengths that are equal to or shorter than this critical wavelength (see <a href="https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/labeling-and-effectiveness-testing-sunscreen-drug-products-over-counter-human-use-small-entity#">https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/labeling-and-effectiveness-testing-sunscreen-drug-products-over-counter-human-use-small-entity#</a> Toc341188738 and An update on sunscreen requirements: The deemed final order and the proposed order | FDA).
- PPD (persistent pigment darkening): this involves looking at how much longer a person would have to be exposed to UV radiation to become permanently tanned, which is an effect dominated by

UVA radiation. This exposure prolongation factor was given the acronym PPD to characterise the UVA protection. With a product with a PPD of 10, you would therefore have to spend 10 times longer in the sun to become tanned. The PPD is stated on products in many Asian countries.

- PA: this system is equivalent to the PPD system, but it uses a different scale. The PPD factor is indicated by a series of plus signs. The more plus signs, the better the UVA protection: PA++ = PPD 4 to 8, PA+++ = PA 8 to 16 and PA++++ = PPD 16+. This system is widely used in Japan and Korea.
- Boots stars: the star rating system was developed in the UK a quarter of a century ago for the pharmacy chain Boots by Prof. Brian Diffey. It compares the quality of UVA suppression P(UVA) with the SPF. This ratio depends on the SPF. The following characteristics apply:

#### P(UVA):SPF ratio

Stars	Optical				
	thickness(A:B)[%]	SPF50	SPF30	SPF20	
*	20-40	0.04-0.10	0.07-0.13	0.09-0.17	
**	40–60	0.10-0.21	0.13-0.26	0.17-0.30	
***	60-80	0.21-0.46	0.26-0.51	0.30-0.55	
****	80-90	0.46-0.68	0.51-0.71	0.55-0.74	
****	90-100	0.68-1	0.71-1	0.74-1	

After a certain period of exposure, the quality of the product may decline, and the percentages according to the Boots protocol may be lower than in this table. For a product with 5 stars, the optical thickness after exposure must still be at least 86%; for 4 stars, it must be in the range 76–85%, and for 3 stars it must be 57–75%. The number of stars indicates how flat the absorption spectrum of a sunscreen product is. These days, labels with 1 or 2 stars are no longer used. This is now the standard system used to certify products in the UK, Ireland and Australia. Boots star labels are also increasingly being used in Belgium. In the Dutch retail sector, products with a Boots label are scarce and often expensive.

## 4.6 Difference in protection offered by sunscreen products for different skin types

**~** · ·

~.

Higher skin types (darker skin colours) contain more eumelanin than lower skin types. This pigment confers better protection against UV radiation. Lower skin types are able to tan over time, under the influence of UV radiation, but the pigment created in this tanning process is pheomelanin, a different type of melanin. The spectral absorption coefficients for both types of melanin are shown in Figure 9.



Figure 9 Spectral extinction coefficient of eumelanin and pheomelanin

We could ascribe the differences in MED value for the various Fitzpatrick skin types purely to the difference in melanin. However, this would not be entirely accurate, because part of the difference is due to a difference in the thickness of the epidermis. The effect of melanin and the thickness of the skin add an additional transmission spectrum  $T_{\text{skintype}}$ , just as sunscreen products do. This spectral protection is calculated relative to skin type II, which has been chosen as a reference. The mathematical equation given earlier for the effect-weighted UV dose is therefore:

$$X_G = \int_{\lambda} I(\lambda) A(\lambda) T_{\text{skintype}}(\lambda) T_{\text{product}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

Figure 10 illustrates these additional transmission spectra  $T_{\text{skintype}}$ , which are naturally present in the skin. The values for the various skin types are scaled so that they result in the MED value ratios shown in Table 1.



Figure 10 Spectra for the various Fitzpatrick skin types of the additional protective transmission factor  $T_{skintype}$  provided by eumelanin, in comparison with skin type II, which has been chosen as the reference.

It is, in fact, not correct to work with a single, universal action spectrum (in this case for erythema) that is the same for all skin types but was

determined for skin type II. Multiplying the action spectrum for skin type II by the wavelength-dependent transmission factor for each skin type, as a correction factor, is likely to give a better estimate:

#### $A_{\text{skintype}}(\lambda) \approx A_{\text{skintype II}}(\lambda)T_{\text{skintype}}(\lambda).$

One way of understanding this issue would be to re-measure the erythemal action spectrum for dark-skinned individuals. Because the transmission of eumelanin (as shown in Figure 9) is particularly low at shorter UVB and other wavelengths, it is likely that an action spectrum for dark skin types, compared with that for skin type II, would be more focused on the longer wavelengths that penetrate more easily. In other words, there would be a stronger focus on UVA than for skin type II. The lines in Figure 10 show that higher skin types primarily have better natural protection against UVB radiation (the shorter wavelengths), and that there is less variation in skin type-related natural protection against UVA radiation (due to the smaller transmission): in Figure 10, the values are closer together on the right-hand side than on the left.

For 'standard' skin type II, erythema is mainly caused by UVB. For this reason, the filters in many commercially available sunscreen products focus on the UVB part of the spectrum, while their UVA protection is often much weaker. We have just seen that darker skin types already provide some additional, natural protection compared with lighter skin types, particularly in the UVB range. The level of additional natural protection provided by darker skin types in the UVA range is lower. We will now compare the proportions of UVA and UVB that contribute to the erythema-weighted irradiance for the various skin types. For the higher skin types, due to the relatively strong extra, natural suppression of UVB radiation, the relative proportion of UVA radiation is higher than for the lower skin types. This has consequences for the performance of sunscreen products, because it means that the added value of a sunscreen product decreases with the MED value of the user. This phenomenon was described by Damian et al. (1999). This reduction in protection with skin type is due to the fact that sunscreen products block the same wavelengths of UV radiation as the pigment in dark skin. For these wavelengths, using the product will be of little benefit to darkskinned individuals. UV radiation of other wavelengths that also causes erythema is not blocked by these products, even though individuals with a dark skin type would actually benefit from such protection.

5 Risk factors leading to lower protection from sunscreen products

#### 5.1 Risk of SPF being too low in a non-compliant product

The risks from using a sunscreen product that does not comply with the SPF stated on the packaging are not essentially different from the risks of using a product that does comply, but there is a subtle difference in degree. With a non-compliant product, the acute `sunburn' discomfort will occur more often.

When using 2 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> of a sunscreen product, a user is entitled to expect that a product with SPF X will allow them to be exposed X times longer before the user receives 1 MED and thus reaches the point where sunburn is measurable (though very mild). If a product with SPF X stated on the label actually has an SPF of Y, then, after the prolonged period of exposure calculated on the basis of SPF X, on the skin beneath the product, this person will have received a dose of:

dose received by the skin beneath the protective product = 1 MED \* X / Y

For the three most common types of skin cancer, a dose-response relationship in the following form applies:

prevalence ~ dose<sup> $\lambda$ </sup>

where  $\lambda$  is the biological amplification factor and has values of 1.4 for BCC, 2.5 for SCC and 0.6 for melanoma. Long-term accidental use of an SPF Y product with SPF X displayed on the packaging will amplify the prevalence of skin cancer by a factor of  $(X/Y)^{\lambda}$ .

This formula provides the amplification of the prevalence of skin cancer, but not the risk of skin cancer itself. In terms of the actual risk, a broad range of factors play a role, meaning that the range across the population is extremely wide. These factors include genetics, behaviour, location and climate. The use of sunscreen products is only one of these factors.

It is not reasonable to assume that individuals with a non-compliant product, who are becoming burnt sooner than expected, would continue to use this product in the same way for the rest of their lives. It is more likely that they would either purchase a different product or expose themselves for a shorter period of time, because they will have noticed that they would otherwise become burnt.

Because SPF categories are based on protection time in relation to burning, rather than a quantitative increase in health risk, it is not possible to specify a hard limit at which an SPF deviation would result in a health risk. In theory, every deviation (to the extent that it is not within the margin of error for the measurement method) means the product provides a lower level of protection/shorter protection time than expected. And even without a deviation, that protection is already lower than claimed, taking into consideration the actual application behaviour of consumers – see 4.2.

## 5.2 Risk from not scaling down SPFs based on actual consumer layer thickness

When measuring SPF as a quality of a sunscreen product *in vitro* or *in vivo* in an accredited laboratory, the protocol requires a layer thickness of 2 mg/cm<sup>2</sup>. If measurements were to be performed with a thinner layer thickness, technical issues would arise due to the required roughness of the surface to be treated. Research shows that normal consumer behaviour when applying a sunscreen product produces a median layer thickness of 0.5 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> (Heerfordt, 2018), only a quarter of the layer thickness in the lab test protocol. Although this difference is well known to cosmetics manufacturers, the irradiance reduction factor measured in the lab with a layer four times thicker is not scaled down to match the real-life situation of consumers, nor is this issue communicated to consumers.

In the Heerfordt study mentioned above, the median SPF of the sunscreen products used on beaches in Denmark was 20, but due to the thinner layer thickness, the actual protection against UV radiation from the sun was a reduction factor of 2. For products with a different SPF, the impact of actual application is shown in Figure 11 below (data from Liu, 2012). It is recommended that the level of protection stated on labels be aligned with consumers' actual application behaviour, rather than advising consumers to apply the product with a thickness sufficient to achieve the SPF.



Figure 11 Protection from erythema as a function of the layer thickness applied (Liu, 2012). A thickness of 2.0 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> is the lab condition under which SPF is measured according to the protocol; 0.5 mg/cm<sup>2</sup> is the median thickness found by Heerfordt (2018) for the real-life application behaviour of Danish consumers.

Determining criteria for enforcement is a policy decision, not a knowledge-based decision, particularly in the present case of sunscreen products that do not comply with their SPF. In the 2006 Commission Recommendation, a factor of 6 for UVB protection, and one-third of that

for UVA protection, was specified as the minimum for a product to be referred to as a sunscreen product.

#### 5.3 Risk from the inevitable variation in layer thickness

There will always be significant variation in the layer thickness applied, even when the individual concerned has been trained in the correct application of sunscreen products. The protection from erythema that individuals obtain when a lab technician applies a sunscreen product to their skin at the recommended layer thickness of  $2 \text{ mg/cm}^2$  varies by a factor of 2 between the highest and lowest values (Garmyn et al., 1986). When consumers apply the sunscreen product themselves, the variation in layer thickness and in the protection obtained is even greater. The protection varies non-linearly with the layer thickness; see Figure 11. If we make this relationship linear for an initial estimate, then the impact of a difference in dose from variation in layer thickness is also a factor of 2. According to Garmyn's study, this in turn has the consequence that a substantial proportion of users are receiving a UV dose up to 40% higher than average (assuming that the distribution function of the applied thicknesses has a factor of  $\sqrt{2}$  in width, both upwards and downwards). When people use a sunscreen product to get as much exposure as possible while just barely avoiding redness, and they calculate the length of time for which they can safely remain in the sun based on the SPF, then half of this group of calculating consumers will nevertheless get burnt, or, in any event, have a significantly higher chance of developing erythema, and thus also skin cancer. We are assuming here that the distribution function of the layer thickness is reasonably symmetrical around a modal value. In practice, people's behaviour is not so precisely tuned that they can narrowly avoid erythema by using a sunscreen product in combination with a calculated possible duration of exposure.

## 5.4 Risk from a mediocre UVA filter (a non-ideal neutral density filter)

The previous chapter showed that a product with a UVA filter that is not as good as the UVB filter presents greater risks than a product with an ideal neutral density filter. This includes amplification of the following risks: (1): insufficient protection of higher skin types (Section 3.6), (2): insufficient protection at temperate latitudes (Section 3.4), (3): insufficient protection when the sun is low (Sections 3.2.1 and 3.4), (4): a higher risk of the health effects caused primarily by UVA rather than UVB (Section 3.2.5): for example, the creation of free radicals and suppression of the immune system are significantly amplified.

## 5.5 Risk from calculating the UV index based on irradiance instead of actinic flux

When the UV index is used as a measure of exposure, the exposure will be underestimated in situations with high levels of UVA: as the sun goes down, the UV index declines rapidly. This is, in part, artificial and unfounded. This is because the UV index is based on an assumption of exposure geometry: irradiance, the amount of sunlight that falls on a horizontal plate. If the plate is unevenly irradiated, the irradiance decreases with the cosine of the angle. Irradiance is a fairly poor measure for human exposure, because humans move around in the sun and also capture light on their sides and face. A better measure would be the actinic flux or horizontal flux; see Figure 12 (see also Van Weele, 1995; Webb, 2002). If the UV index were based on actinic flux, this new measure for the UV index would be up to 50% higher when the sun is low than is currently the case when irradiance is used.



Irradiantie

Actinische flux Horizontale flux

Figure 12 Three models for an individual's exposure to sunlight: irradiance, actinic flux and horizontal flux.

Higher actual irradiation of consumers when the sun is low than is represented by the measure used for the UV index means that sun protection in low-angle sunlight is more necessary than is generally believed. The erythema-weighted UVA-to-UVB ratio is significantly greater when the sun is low than when the sun is high, and many sunscreen products provide a relatively low level of UVA protection from erythema compared with their UVB protection, typically 1:3 in EUapproved products. The solution to this problem is, once again, a product with a neutral density filter, which attenuates UVA and UVB equally well.

#### Literature

6

B.K. Armstrong, A. Kricker, (2001), The epidemiology of UV induced skin cancer, Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology B: Biology, Volume 63, Issues 1–3, Pages 8-18, ISSN 1011-1344, https://doi.org/10.1016/S1011-1344(01)00198-1.

Autier, P., M. Boniol, and J.F. Dore, "Sunscreen Use and Increased Duration of Intentional Sun Exposure: Still a Burning Issue," International Journal of Cancer, vol. 121(1), pp. 1-5, 2007.

M.T. Bastiaens, J.J. Hoefnagel, J.A. de Bruin et al., Differences in age, site distribution and sex between nodular and superficial basal cell carcinoma indicate different types of tumors, 1998, J.Invest.Dermatol., 110, pp.880-884, DOI:10.1046/j.1523-1747.1998.00217.x PMID:9620293.

N. Bech-Thomsen and H.C. Wulf, "Sunbathers' application of sunscreen is probably inadequate to obtain the sun protection factor assigned to the preparation", 1992, Photodermatol. Photoimmunol. Photomed 9, pp. 242-244.

Biniek K., Levi K., Dauskardt R., (2012) Solar UV radiation reduces the barrier function of human skin. 109. DOI 10.1073/pnas.1206851109. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America

Brash, D.E., "UV-Induced Melanin Chemiexcitation: A New Mode of Melanoma Pathogenesis," Toxicologic Pathology, vol. 44(4), pp. 552-554, 2016.

J L Bulliard, B Cox, (2000), Cutaneous malignant melanoma in New Zealand: trends by anatomical site, 1969-1993, Int J Epidemiol, 29(3):416-23, PMID: 10869312

P. Carli, D. Massi, M. Santucci, A. Biggeri, B. Giannotti, (1999), Cutaneous melanoma histologically associated with a nevus and melanoma de novo have a different profile of risk: Results from a casecontrol study, J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. Vol 40, issue 4, p.549-557, DOI:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0190-9622(99)70436-6

Yu-mei Chang, Jennifer H Barrett, D Timothy Bishop, Bruce K Armstrong, Veronique Bataille, Wilma Bergman, Marianne Berwick, Paige M Bracci, J Mark Elwood, Marc S Ernstoff, Richard P Gallagher, Adèle C Green, Nelleke A Gruis, Elizabeth A Holly, Christian Ingvar, Peter A Kanetsky, Margaret R Karagas, Tim K Lee, Loïc Le Marchand, Rona M Mackie, Håkan Olsson, Anne Østerlind, Timothy R Rebbeck, Peter Sasieni, Victor Siskind, Anthony J Swerdlow, Linda Titus-Ernstoff, Michael S Zens, Julia A Newton-Bishop, Sun exposure and melanoma risk at different latitudes: a pooled analysis of 5700 cases and 7216 controls, International Journal of Epidemiology, Volume 38, Issue 3, June 2009, Pages 814–830, https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyp166 Chen, Y.-T., Dubrow, R., Holford, T.R., Zheng, T., Barnhill, R.L. and Berwick, M. (1996), Malignant melanoma risk factors by anatomic site: A case-control study and polychotomous logistic regression analysis. Int. J. Cancer, 67: 636-643. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0215(19960904)67:5<636::AID-IJC8>3.0.CO;2-V

E. Cho, B.A. Rosner, G.A. Colditz; Risk Factors for Melanoma by Body Site. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1 May 2005; 14 (5): 1241–1244. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-04-0632

R. Corona, E. Dogliotti, M. d'Errico et al., Risk factors for basal cell carcinoma in a Mediterranean population: role of recreational sun exposure early in life, Arch. Dermatol., 137, pp. 1162-1168, PMID:11559211

Cosmetics Europe, Annex I - Protocol in vitro SPF Double Plate method, Assessment of the in-vitro SPF of solar formulae, 2019, Annex I – Protocol No. 26, under ISO development as the 23675 International Standard

D.L. Damian, G.M. Halliday and R. StC. Barnetson, Sun protection factor measurement of sunscreens is dependent on minimal erythema dose, British Journal of Dermatology 1999; vol 141, pp.502-507

Damian, D.L., Y.J. Matthews, T.A. Phan, et al., "An Action Spectrum for Ultraviolet Radiation-Induced Immunosuppression in Humans," British Journal of Dermatology, vol. 164(3), pp. 657-659, 2011.

Datta, P., Philipsen, P. A., Idorn, L. W., & Wulf, H. C. (2021). Low vitamin D in dark-skinned immigrants is mainly due to clothing habits and low UVR exposure: a Danish observational study. Photochemical & photobiological sciences : Official journal of the European Photochemistry Association and the European Society for Photobiology, 20(12), 1573–1584. https://doi.org/10.1007/s43630-021-00115-w

Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF, (2021), Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie: S3-Leitlinie Prävention von Hautkrebs, Langversion 2.1, 2021, AWMF Registernummer: 032/0520L, https://www.leitlinienprogramm-onkologie.de/leitlinien/hautkrebspraevention/ (downloaded on: 25-11-2021) Dutch translation: S3 richtlijn "Preventie van huidkanker", Version 2.1 – September 2021, AWMF Register number: 032/0520L, Dutch translation, authorised version 20 May 2022, by ZAP (UV Index Action Platform)

B. Diffey, "Has the sun protection factor had its day?", 2000, BMJ 320, pp. 176-177.

Diffey, B.L., "Sunscreens and UVA Protection: A Major Issue of Minor Importance," Photochemistry and Photobiology, vol. 74(1), pp. 61-63, 2001.

Diffey, B., "Spectral Uniformity: A New Index of Broad Spectrum (UVA) Protection," International Journal of Cosmetic Science, vol. 31(1), pp. 63-68, 2009.

Diffey, B., "The FDA Final Rule on Labeling and Effectiveness Testing of Sunscreens: Too Little, Too Late?" Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology, vol. 66(1), pp. 162-163, 2012.

B. Diffey, (2021), Erythema and Acclimatization Following Repeated Sun Exposure: A Modeling Study, Photochemistry and Photobiology, 97, pp.1558–1567

DiGiovanna, J.J. and K.H. Kraemer, "Shining a Light on Xeroderma Pigmentosum," Journal of Investigative Dermatology, vol. 132(3), pp. 785-796, 2012.

Dijk, A. van, QuickScan zonnebanken: situatie in Nederland en bewijslast voor gezondheidseffecten, 2020, RIVM Memo to the Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sports (VWS), Ref. 39/VLH/HDW/avd.

Dowdy JC, Sayre RM, Holick MF. Holick's rule and vitamin D from sunlight. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2010 Jul;121(1-2):328-30. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2010.04.002. Epub 2010 Apr 14. PMID: 20398766.

Elwood JM, Diffey BL. A consideration of ambient solar ultraviolet radiation in the interpretation of studies of the aetiology of melanoma. Melanoma Res. 1993 Apr;3(2):113-22. PMID: 8518549.

J. Mark Elwood, Richard P. Gallagher, (1999), Body site distribution of cutaneous malignant melanoma in relationship to patterns of sun exposure, International Journal of Cancer, Volume 25, Issue 1 p. 95-104, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0215(19981029)78:3<276::AID-IJC2>3.0.CO;2-S</u>

EU (2006), Commission Recommendation of 22 September 2006 on the efficacy of sunscreen products and the claims made relating thereto (notified under document number C(2006) 4089), 2006/647/EC

FDA, (2021), Proposed Order (OTC000008): Amending over-the-counter (OTC) monograph M020: sunscreen drug products for OTC human use (Issued September 24, 2021), U.S. Food and Drug Administration, downloaded from https://dps-

admin.fda.gov/omuf/omuf/sites/omuf/files/primary-documents/2022-09/Proposed%20Administrative%20Order%20OTC000008\_Amending%2 0M020\_Sunscreen\_Signed24Sept2021.pdf on 16 March 2023.

FDA, (2021), Final Administrative Order (OTC000006) Over-the-Counter Monograph M020: Sunscreen Drug Products for Over-the-Counter Human Use (Posted 24 September 2021), U.S. Food and Drug Administration, downloaded from https://dpsadmin.fda.gov/omuf/omuf/sites/omuf/files/primary-documents/2022-09/Final%20Administrative%20Order%20OTC000006\_M020-Sunscreen%20Drug%20Products%20for%20OTC%20Human%20Use.pd f on 16 March 2023. T.R. Fears, J. Scotto and M.A. Schneiderman, (1977), Mathematical models of age and ultraviolet effects on the incidence of skin cancer among whites in the United States, Am.J.Epidemiol., 105, pp.420-427, PMID:860705.

Fears TR, Bird CC, Guerry D 4th, Sagebiel RW, Gail MH, Elder DE, Halpern A, Holly EA, Hartge P, Tucker MA. Average midrange ultraviolet radiation flux and time outdoors predict melanoma risk. Cancer Res. 2002 Jul 15;62(14):3992-6. PMID: 12124332.

T. B. Fitzpatrick, The validity and practicality of sun-reactive skin types I through VI., (1988), Archives of dermatology, 124 (6), pp. 869-71.

S. Gandini, F. Sera, M.S. Cattaruzza et al., (2005a), Meta-analysis of risk-factors for cutaneous melanoma: II. Sun exposure, Eur.J.Cancer, 41, pp.45-60, doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2004.10.016, PMID:1567990

S. Gandini, F. Sera, M.S. Cattaruzza et al., (2005b), Meta-analysis of risk-factors for cutaneous melanoma: III. Family history, actinic damage and phenotypic factors, Eur.J.Cancer, 41, pp.2040-2059, doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2005.03.034, PMID:16125929

El Ghissassi F, Baan R, Straif K, Grosse Y, Secretan B, Bouvard V, Benbrahim-Tallaa L, Guha N, Freeman C, Galichet L, Cogliano V; WHO International Agency for Research on Cancer Monograph Working Group. A review of human carcinogens--part D: radiation. Lancet Oncol. 2009 Aug;10(8):751-2. doi: 10.1016/s1470-2045(09)70213-x. PMID: 19655431.

Görig T, Diehl K, Greinert R, Breitbart EW, Schneider S. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2018 Feb;32(2):225-235.

Green, A. A theory of site distribution of melanomas: Queensland, Australia. Cancer Causes Control 3, 513–516 (1992). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00052747

A. Green, D. Battistutta, V. Hart et al., the Nambour Study Group, Skin cancer in a subtropical Australian population: incidence and lack of association with occupation, 1996, Am.J.Epidemiol., 144, pp. 1034-1040, PMID:8942434.

de Gruijl F.R., Van der Leun J.C. Estimate of the Wavelength Dependency of Ultraviolet Carcinogenesis in Humans and Its Relevance to the Risk Assessment of a Stratospheric Ozone Depletion. Health Phys. 1994;67:319–325. doi: 10.1097/00004032-199410000-00001.

F. R. de Gruijl, Health Effects from Solar UV-Radiation, Radiation Protection Dosimetry, Vol. 72, No. 3–4, pp. 177–196 (1997)

de Gruijl FR. Photocarcinogenesis: UVA vs. UVB radiation. Skin Pharmacol Appl Skin Physiol 2002, Sep;15(5):316-20 Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12239425. N. Håkansson, B. Floderus, P. Gustavsson, M. Feychting, N. Hallin, (2001), Occupational Sunlight Exposure and Cancer Incidence among Swedish Construction Workers. Epidemiology 12(5), p 552-557

Heerfordt IM. Sunscreen use at Danish beaches and how to improve coverage. Dan Med J. 2018 Apr;65(4):B5476. PMID: 29619938. Hodis, E., I.R. Watson, G.V. Kryukov, et al., "A Landscape of Driver Mutations in Melanoma," Cell, vol. 150(2), pp. 251-263, 2012.

C. D. J. Holman, C. D. Mulroney, Dr. B. K. Armstrong, (1980), Epidemiology of pre-invasive and invasive malignant melanoma in Western Australia, International Journal of Cancer, Vol 25, Issue 3, p. 317-323, https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.2910250303

Holman CD, Armstrong BK, Heenan PJ. Relationship of cutaneous malignant melanoma to individual sunlight-exposure habits. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1986 Mar;76(3):403-14. PMID: 3456458.

Alan Houghton, John Flannery, Michael V. Viola, (1980), Malignant melanoma in Connecticut and Denmark, International Journal of Cancer, Volume 25, Issue 1 p. 95-104, https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.2910250113

IARC, (1992), Solar and ultraviolet radiation. IARC Monogr Eval Carcinog Risks Hum.;55:1-316. PMID: 1345607; PMCID: PMC5220266.

IARC, (2012), Armstrong, Bruce & Baverstock, Keith & Brenner, David & Cardis, Elisabeth & Green, Adele & Guilmette, Raymond & Hall, Janet & Hill, Mark & Hoel, David & Krewski, Daniel & Little, Mark & Marshall, Michael & Mitchel, Ronald & Muirhead, Colin & Priest, Nicholas & Richardson, David & Riddell, Tony & Sabatier, Laure & Sokolnikov, Mikhail & Ullrich, Robert. (2012). IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Volume 100. A Review of Human Carcinogens. Part D: Radiation.

T.M.A. Ionesco and A. Gougerot, "Sun protection and sunscreen labeling – an update", 2007, Acta Dermatovenerol Croat 15(2), pp. 92-95.

ISO, 2022, Publication ISO 24444:2019/Amd 1:2022, Cosmetics — Sun protection test methods — In vivo determination of the sun protection factor (SPF) — Amendment 1, Technical Committee : ISO/TC 217 Cosmetics

ISO/CIE 28077:2016(en), Photocarcinogenesis action spectrum (nonmelanoma skin cancers), https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:isocie:28077:ed-2:v1:en

Kciuk M, Marciniak B, Mojzych M, Kontek R. Focus on UV-Induced DNA Damage and Repair-Disease Relevance and Protective Strategies. Int J Mol Sci. 2020 Oct 1;21(19):7264. doi: 10.3390/ijms21197264. PMID: 33019598; PMCID: PMC7582305.

Krauthammer, M., Y. Kong, B.H. Ha, et al., "Exome Sequencing Identifies Recurrent Somatic Rac1 Mutations in Melanoma," Nature Genetics, vol. 44(9), pp. 1006, 2012. Kricker A, Armstrong BK, Goumas C, Litchfield M, Begg CB, Hummer AJ, Marrett LD, Theis B, Millikan RC, Thomas N, Culver HA, Gallagher RP, Dwyer T, Rebbeck TR, Kanetsky PA, Busam K, From L, Mujumdar U, Zanetti R, Berwick M; GEM Study Group. Ambient UV, personal sun exposure and risk of multiple primary melanomas. Cancer Causes Control. 2007 Apr;18(3):295-304. doi: 10.1007/s10552-006-0091-x. Epub 2007 Jan 6. PMID: 17206532; PMCID: PMC4206211.

Krüger S, Garbe C, Büttner P, Stadler R, Guggenmoos-Holzmann I, Orfanos CE. Epidemiologic evidence for the role of melanocytic nevi as risk markers and direct precursors of cutaneous malignant melanoma. Results of a case control study in melanoma patients and nonmelanoma control subjects. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1992 Jun;26(6):920-6. doi: 10.1016/0190-9622(92)70133-z. PMID: 1607409.

Lee, E.Y., Williamson, R., Watt, P., Hughes, M.C., Green, A.C. and Whiteman, D.C. (2006), Sun exposure and host phenotype as predictors of cutaneous melanoma associated with neval remnants or dermal elastosis. Int. J. Cancer, 119: 636-642. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.21907

Lips, P. (2007). Vitamin D status and nutrition in Europe and Asia. Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, 103(3–5), 620– 625. https:// doi. org/ 10. 1016/j. jsbmb. 2006. 12. 076

W. Liu, X. Wang, W. Lai, T. Yan, Y. Wu, M. Wan, J. Yi and M.S. Matsui, Sunburn protection as a function of sunscreen application thickness differs between high and low SPFs, Photodermatology, Photoimmunology & Photomedicine 2012, 28, 120–126

Marionnet, C., C. Pierrard, C. Golebiewski, et al., "Diversity of Biological Effects Induced by Longwave UVA Rays (UVA1) in Reconstructed Skin," PLoS One, vol. 9(8), 2014.

A. McKinlay, J. Bernhardt, A. Ahlbom, J. Césarini, F. Gruijl, M. Hietanen, R. Owen, D. Sliney, P. Söderberg, A. Swerdlow, M. Taki, T. Tenforde, P. Vecchia, B. Veyret, R. Matthes, M. Repacholi, B. Diffey, M. Mainster, T. Okuno, B. Stuck, The International Commission on Non-Ionizing Radiation Protection (ICNIRP), 2004, Guidelines on limits of exposure to ultraviolet radiation of wavelengths between 180 nm and 400 nm (incoherent optical radiation), DOI:10.1097/00004032-200408000-00006, Corpus ID: 34605136

P. McLoone, E. Simics, A. Barton, M. Norval and N. K. Gibbs, An Action Spectrum for the Production of cis-Urocanic Acid in Human Skin In Vivo, J. Invest. Dermatol., 2005, 124, 1071-1074. Naldi L, Altieri A, Imberti GL, Gallus S, Bosetti C, La Vecchia C; Oncology Study Group of the Italian Group for Epidemiologic Research in Dermatology. Sun exposure, phenotypic characteristics, and cutaneous malignant melanoma. An analysis according to different clinicopathological variants and anatomic locations (Italy). Cancer Causes Control. 2005 Oct;16(8):893-9. doi: 10.1007/s10552-005-2300-4. PMID: 16132799.

Nelemans PJ, Rampen FH, Ruiter DJ, Verbeek AL. An addition to the controversy on sunlight exposure and melanoma risk: a meta-analytical approach. J Clin Epidemiol. 1995 Nov;48(11):1331-42. doi: 10.1016/0895-4356(95)00032-1. PMID: 7490596.

NEN, ISO 28077, CIE S 019/E, First edition 2006-12-15, Photocarcinogenesis action spectrum (non-melanoma skin cancers)

NEN, ISO/CIE 17166, 2019, Dutch standard NEN-ISO/CIE 17166, Erythema reference action spectrum and standard erythemal dose (ISO/CIE 17166:2019,IDT)

Nikolaou, V.A., Sypsa, V., Stefanaki, I. et al. Risk associations of melanoma in a Southern European population: results of a case/control study. Cancer Causes Control 19, 671–679 (2008). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10552-008-9130-0

U. Osterwalder and B. Herzog, The long way towards the ideal sunscreen—where we stand and what still needs to be done, Photochem. Photobiol. Sci., 2010, 9, 470–481

C. Pellucchi, A. di Landro, L. Naldi and C. la Vecchia, Oncology study group of the Italian Group for Epidemiologic Research in Dermatology (GISED), Risk factors for histological types and anatomic sites of cutaneous basal-cell carcinoma: an Italian case-control study, 2007, J.Invest.Dermatol., 127, pp.935-944, DOI:10.1038/sj.jid.5700598 PMID:17068478.

Premi, S., S. Wallisch, C.M. Mano, et al., "Photochemistry. Chemiexcitation of Melanin Derivatives Induces DNA Photoproducts Long after UV Exposure," Science, vol. 347(6224), pp. 842-847, 2015.

Mark P. Purdue, Lynn From, Bruce K. Armstrong, Anne Kricker, Richard P. Gallagher, John R. McLaughlin, Neil S. Klar, Loraine D. Marrett, for the Genes, Environment, and Melanoma Study Group; Etiologic and Other Factors Predicting Nevus-Associated Cutaneous Malignant Melanoma. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1 August 2005; 14 (8): 2015–2022. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-05-0097

J. Reichrath, P. G. Lindqvist, F. R. De Gruijl, S. Pilz, S. M. Kimball, W. B. Grant and M. F. Holick, A critical appraisal of the recent reports on sunbeds from the European Commission's scientific committee on health, environmental and emerging risks and from the World Health Organization, Anticancer Research, 2018, 38, 1111{1120.

Rieger, E., Soyer, H.P., Garbe, C., Büttner, P., Kofler, R., Weiss, J., Stocker, U., Krüger, S., Roser, M., Weckbecker, J., Panizzon, R., Bahmer, F., Tilgen, W., Kerl, H. and Orfanos, C.E. (1995), Overall and site-specific risk of malignant melanoma associated with nevus counts at different body sites: A multicenter case-control study of the German central malignant-melanoma registry. Int. J. Cancer, 62: 393-397. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.2910620406

Rivers JK, Wang B, Marcoux D., "Ultraviolet radiation exposure: public health concerns", 2006, J Cutan Med Surg 10(Suppl 1), pp. 8-13.

C. van Rossum, E. Buurma-Rethans, C. Dinnissen, M. Beukers, H. Brants and M. Ocke, RIVM rapport 2020-0083, Data taken from https://statline.rivm.nl/#/RIVM/nl/dataset/50073NED/table?ts=158322 9881203, checked 23-2-2023, 2020, pp. Report can be downloaded from https://www.rivm.nl/bibliotheek/rapporten/2020{0083.pdf.

Sample A, He YY. Mechanisms and prevention of UV-induced melanoma. Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed. 2018 Jan;34(1):13-24. doi: 10.1111/phpp.12329. Epub 2017 Aug 2. PMID: 28703311; PMCID: PMC5760354.

Siskind, V., Whiteman, D.C., Aitken, J.F. et al. An analysis of risk factors for cutaneous melanoma by anatomical site (Australia). Cancer Causes Control 16, 193–199 (2005). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10552-004-4325-5

Slaper, H., PhD-thesis, Utrecht University (1987).

Slaper, H., G. J. M. Velders, J. S. Daniel, F. R. de Gruijl and J. C. van der Leun (1996) Estimates of ozone depletion and skin cancer incidence to examine the Vienna convention achievements. Nature 384(6606), 256–258.

Y. Sola and J. Lorente, Contribution of UVA irradiance to the erythema and photoaging effects in solar and sunbed exposures, 2015, Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology B: Biology 143 (2015) 5–11

X. Sun, N. Zhang, C. Yin, B. Zhu and X. Li, Ultraviolet Radiation and Melanomagenesis: From Mechanism to Immunotherapy, Frontiers in Oncology, Vol.10, 2020, DOI=10.3389/fonc.2020.00951, ISSN=2234-943X

Tewari, A., R.P. Sarkany, and A.R. Young, "UVA1 Induces Cyclobutane Pyrimidine Dimers but Not 6-4 Photoproducts in Human Skin in Vivo," Journal of Investigative Dermatology, vol. 132(2), pp. 394-400, 2012. Proposed Order OTC000008

Tewari, A., M.M. Grage, G.I. Harrison, et al., "UVA1 Is Skin Deep: Molecular and Clinical Implications," Photochemical and Photobiological Sciences, vol. 12(1), pp. 95-103, 2013. Urso, C.; Giannotti, V.; Reali, U. M.; Giannotti, B.; Bondi, R. Spatial association of melanocytic naevus and melanoma. Melanoma Research 1(4):p 245-250, November 1991.

Wang, S.Q., J.W. Stanfield, and U. Osterwalder, "In Vitro Assessments of UVA Protection by Popular Sunscreens Available in the United States," Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology, vol. 59(6), pp. 934-942, 2008.

U. Walther, M. Kron, S. Sander et al., Risk and protective factors for sporadic basal cell carcinoma: results of a two-centre case-control study in southern Germany. Clinical actinic elastosis may be a protective factor, 2004, Br.J.Dermatol., 151, pp.170-178, DOI:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2004.06030.x PMID:15270887.

H. van Weelden, H. Baart de la Faille, E. Young, J.C. van der Leun, A new development in UVB phototherapy of psoriasis, British Journal of Dermatology, Volume 119, Issue 1, 1 July 1988, Pages 11–19, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.1988.tb07096.x

M. van Weele, J. Vila-Guerau de Arellano and F. Kuik, Combined measurements of UVA actinic flux, UVA irradiance and global radiation in relation to photodissociation rates, 1995, Tellus, 47B, pp.353-364

A.R. Webb, A. F. Bais, M. Blumthaler, G-P. Gobbi, A. Kylling, R. Schmitt, S. Thiel, F. Barnaba, T. Danielsen, W. Junkermann, A. Kazantzidis, P. Kelly, R. Kift, G. L. Liberti, M. Misslbeck, B. Schallhart, J. Schreder and C. Topaloglou, Measuring Spectral Actinic Flux and Irradiance: Experimental Results from the Actinic Flux Determination from Measurements of Irradiance (ADMIRA) Project, 2002, Journal of Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology, Vol.19, issue 7, pp. 1049-1062, doi 10.1175/1520-0426(2002)019<1049:MSAFAI>2.0.CO;2

Martin A. Weinstock, Graham A. Colditz, Walter C. Willett, Meir J. Stampfer, Ben R. Bronstein, Martin .C Mihm, Jr., Frank E. Speizer, Moles and Site-Specific Risk of Nonfamilial Cutaneous Malignant Melanoma in Women, JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute, Volume 81, Issue 12, 21 June 1989, Pages 948–952, https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/81.12.948

Whiteman, D.C., Parsons, P.G. and Green, A.C. (1998), p53 expression and risk factors for cutaneous melanoma: A case-control study. Int. J. Cancer, 77: 843-848. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0215(19980911)77:6<843::AID-IJC8>3.0.CO;2-U

David C. Whiteman, Mark Stickley, Peter Watt, Maria Celia Hughes, Marcia B. Davis, and Adèle C. Green, Anatomic Site, Sun Exposure, and Risk of Cutaneous Melanoma, Journal of Clinical Oncology 2006 24:19, 3172-3177 David C. Whiteman, Peter Watt, David M. Purdie, Maria Celia Hughes, Nicholas K. Hayward, Adèle C. Green, Melanocytic Nevi, Solar Keratoses, and Divergent Pathways to Cutaneous Melanoma, JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute, Volume 95, Issue 11, 4 June 2003, Pages 806–812, https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/95.11.806

WHO, Global solar UV index, a practical guide, ISBN: 9241590076, WHO Reference Number: WHO/SDE/OEH/02.2, 2002, A joint recommendation of the World Health Organization, World Meteorological Organization, United Nations Environment Programme, and the International Commission on Non-Ionizing Radiation Protection, available from https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9241590076 (checked on 21 April 2023)

Winnepenninckx, Véronique; van den Oord, Joost J. p16INK4A expression in malignant melanomas with or without a contiguous naevus remnant: a clue to their divergent pathogenesis? Melanoma Research 14(4):p 321-322, August 2004. | DOI: 10.1097/01.cmr.0000134855.12474.f3

A.R. Young, J. Boles, B. Herzog, U. Osterwalder and W. Baschong, A Sunscreen's Labeled Sun Protection Factor May Overestimate Protection at Temperate Latitudes: A Human In Vivo Study, Journal of Investigative Dermatology (2010), 130, 2457–2462; doi:10.1038/jid.2010.144

L. Zastrow, O. Doucet, L. Ferrero, N. Groth, F. Klein, D. Kockott and J. Lademann, Free Radical Threshold Value: A New Universal Body Constant, Skin Pharmacol Physiol, 2015, 28, 264-8.

L. Zastrow, N. Groth, F. Klein, D. Kockott, J. Lademann, R. Renneberg and L. Ferrero, The Missing Link – Light-Induced (280–1,600 nm) Free Radical Formation in Human Skin, Skin Pharmacol Physiol 2009;22:31– 44

DOI: 10.1159/000188083

L. Zastrow and J. Lademann, Light - Instead of UV Protection: New Requirements for Skin Cancer Prevention, Anticancer Res, 2016, 36, 1389-93.

Ziegler, A., A.S. Jonason, D.J. Leffell, et al., "Sunburn and P53 in the Onset of Skin-Cancer," Nature, vol. 372(6508), pp. 773-776, 1994.

#### Definitions

**25(OH)D3** The form in which the body stores vitamin D; this is what is measured when determining vitamin D levels.

**7-DHC** (provitamin D) The raw material in the skin from which vitamin D is made, under the influence of UV radiation.

**Actinic flux** A measure of exposure to UV radiation whereby radiation from all directions is given the same weight.

**Actinic keratosis** A skin condition that is considered to be a precancerous stage of skin cancer.

**Action spectrum** A mathematical function that gives the efficiency per wavelength of a selected UV-driven effect.

**Basal cell carcinoma (BCC)** Skin cancer of the keratinocytes in the basal layer. This is the most common form of skin cancer. It almost never metastasises, so it makes little contribution to skin cancer mortality.

**Basal layer** A layer of stem cells at the interface between the epidermis and the dermis. It is located at a depth of approximately 70 microns. **BCC** Basal cell carcinoma.

**Biological amplification factor** The change in effect, measured in percentage points, if the dose increases by 1%.

**Blueshift** A shift towards shorter wavelengths.

**Boots star rating** A quality system for the UVA filter in a sunscreen product, introduced by the British pharmacy chain Boots, which is also used to differentiate high-quality UVA filters.

**Broad spectrum** American quality measure for the UVA filter in a sunscreen product.

**Cataract** Clouding of the lens of the eye.

**Cis-urocanic acid** A foreign substance produced from trans-urocanic acid following exposure to UV radiation. Used as a biomarker for UV radiation exposure.

**Critical wavelength** The shortest wavelength at which a product achieves 90% total absorption of radiation. It is a quality measure for the UVA filter of a sun protection product: the higher the better. **Cytokines** Signalling molecules.

**Dermis** Sits below the epidermis and the basal layer.

**DNA damage** Can result from normal biological processes, such as metabolism, but can also be caused by radiation (including UV radiation). Occurs thousands of times per day, per cell. If not repaired, or if poorly repaired, DNA damage can lead to mutations. Some mutations increase the likelihood of cancer.

**DNA lesion** Localised DNA damage.

**Elevation** The angle of the sun above the horizon (in degrees). **Environmentally available UV dose** Irradiance in a location with an unobstructed horizon.

**Epidermis** The outermost layer of the skin, approximately 70 micrometres thick. Its deepest layer is the basal layer, containing stem cells; above that lie the germinal layer, with living keratinocytes, and the stratum corneum, with dead cells.

**Erythema** Skin burn, sunburn, skin redness.

**Erythemal dose** UV dose weighted by the action spectrum for erythema.

**Eumelanin** Naturally occurring brown pigment colour, mainly found in darker skin types.

**FDA** Food and Drug Administration, an agency of the United States federal government that controls the quality of food and drugs in the broad sense.

**First-order kinetics** A model for the development over time of concentrations of substances in the body, whereby the rate of conversions is fixed and proportional to the concentrations.

**Fitzpatrick skin type** Classification of skin types into six categories based on colour, tanning ability and sensitivity to erythema.

**Free radical** A molecule or atom available to bond with another molecule or atom. Free radicals will take any available opportunity to form a bond. This can damage the partner molecule or its DNA.

**Horizontal flux** A measure of exposure to UV radiation whereby only the horizontal component of the radiation is counted.

**IARC** International Agency for Research on Cancer. Part of the World Health Organization (WHO).

**Intermittent exposure** Short episodes of heavy exposure alternating with periods of no exposure.

**Irradiance** A measure of exposure to UV radiation whereby only the vertical component of the radiation is counted.

Keratinocyte The main cell type in the epidermis.

**Lumisterol** A photoproduct created when previtamin D is exposed to UV radiation. A component of the photosynthesis of vitamin D.

**MED** Minimal Erythemal Dose. The quantity of erythema-weighted UV radiation that causes barely perceptible redness of the skin. It is a personal measure of UV sensitivity. The personal MED is usually expressed as the objective SED.

Melanocyte Pigment cell.

**Melanoma** Skin cancer of the pigment cells. The most dangerous form of skin cancer.

**Mutagenicity** The degree to which an agent or type of damage leads to mutations.

**Mutation** A change in DNA caused by the defective repair of DNA damage.

Naevus/naevi Mole(s).

**NER** Nucleotide Excision Repair. A mechanism to repair DNA damage, in which a block of around 30 base pairs are replaced simultaneously with a correct piece of DNA. When this mechanism is active, cytokines are released.

**Neutral density filter** A UV filter that suppresses all wavelengths equally.

**PA** A quality system for the UVA filters of sun protection products, primarily used in Japan and Korea.

**Pheomelanin** A reddish pigment; the dominant pigment in red-haired individuals. It is produced when the skin is exposed to UV radiation. **Pigment cell** (melanocyte) A dendritic cell that produces melanosomes and transfers them via its long branches to neighbouring keratinocytes, which use them to protect their nuclei (not their cell walls). Pigment production occurs in response to a demand from the signalling molecules (cytokines) released during NER repairs of DNA damage caused by UV radiation. All skin types have the same number of pigment cells; only their rate of pigment production is different. **PPD** Persistent Pigment Darkening. A quality system for the UVA filters of sun protection products. It looks at how much longer a person would have to be exposed to UV radiation to become permanently tanned, which is a UVA effect.

**Previtamin D** Substance created when 7-DHC (provitamin D) is exposed to UV radiation. A component of the photosynthesis of vitamin D.

**Proliferating cells** Cells that are still dividing.

**Provitamin D** (7-DHC) Raw material in the skin for vitamin D photosynthesis.

**Redshift** The shift of a spectrum towards longer wavelengths. **SCC** Squamous cell carcinoma.

**SCUP-h** 'Skin Cancer Utrecht Philadelphia, human', the name of the action spectrum for SCC. This action spectrum is based on

measurements from a study that began in Utrecht and continued in Philadelphia. An action spectrum was established for mice and then translated for humans by offsetting the transmissions (of mice and humans).

**SED** Standard Erythemal Dose. 1 SED is equal to 100 J/m<sup>2</sup> of erythemaweighted irradiance.

**Skin types** See Fitzpatrick skin type.

**Solar lentigo** (liver spot, pigment spot, age spot) Benign pigmented skin abnormality occurring in elderly people with pale skin types whose skin has been repeatedly damaged by the sun.

**Spectrum** Specification for each wavelength.

**SPF** Sun Protection Factor. A quality measure used mainly for the UVB filter of a sun protection product. The SPF is determined with an industrial lamp that has a slightly higher UVB fraction than the sun north of the equator, at a layer thickness of 2 mg/cm<sup>2</sup>, which is four times thicker than what consumers use.

**Squamous cell carcinoma (SCC)** Skin cancer of the squamous cells. In terms of incidence, it is the middle of the three most common types of skin cancer. It can metastasise but does not always do so. This type of skin cancer results from chronic exposure to UV radiation.

**Stratum corneum** The outermost layer of the epidermis, which contains dead cells.

**Tachysterol** A photoproduct created when previtamin D is exposed to UV radiation. A component of the photosynthesis of vitamin D.

**Threshold dose** The dose below which the body can process the received dose without consequences.

**Trans-urocanic acid** A naturally occurring substance in the epidermis that, when exposed to UV radiation, is partially converted to cis-urocanic acid, which is not found naturally in the skin. The concentration of cis-urocanic acid is a measure of a person's recent exposure to UV radiation.

**Transmission** (or transmission spectrum) Fraction of UV radiation that passes through the epidermis.

**UV flux** The quantity of UV radiation that passes through a surface. **UV Index** International measure of the intensity of UV radiation, defined as 40 times the erythema-weighted irradiance in W/m<sup>2</sup> at a

location with an unobstructed horizon. When the UV Index is at 3 or above, it is recommended that you protect yourself from the sun; when it is at 5 or above, more stringent measures are advised. Multiplying the UV Index number by 0.9 indicates the SED that will reach you every hour if the horizon is not obstructed.

**UVA** UV radiation with wavelengths of 315 to 400 nm. The older value of 320 nm is sometimes used as a boundary instead of 315 nm. UVA radiation is not affected by the ozone layer.

**UVA-I** UV radiation with wavelengths of 340–400 nm. A subrange of UVA radiation.

**UVA-II** UV radiation with wavelengths of 315–340 nm. A subrange of UVA radiation.

**UVB** UV radiation with wavelengths of 280–315 nm. The older value of 320 nm is sometimes used as a boundary instead of 315 nm. UVB radiation is affected by the ozone layer, but it can pass through it when the sun is high in the sky.

**UVC** UV radiation with wavelengths of 100 to 280 nm. UVC radiation from the sun is completely blocked by the atmosphere/ozone layer. **WHO** World Health Organization.

**Xeroderma pigmentosum** A congenital disease that means the individual has no resistance to UV damage and must therefore keep their skin covered at all times. It occurs when one of the variants of the NER mechanism is deactivated.

**Zenith** The point directly above the observer.

**Zenith angle** The position of the sun relative to the horizon, measured in degrees from the zenith.

Published by:

National Institute for Public Health and the Enviroment, RIVM P.O. Box 1 | 3720 BA Bilthoven The Netherlands www.rivm.nl/en

December 2023

Committed to health and sustainability